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BANK CEOS, 
EXECUTIVE HUBRIS
AND THE FINANCIAL

CRISIS

in corporate governance, as in most walks of life, pride often comes before a fall. Niamh Brennan and John Conroy take a look at
the role excessive pride played in the recent banking crisis.

an personality traits of Chief
Executive Officers (CEOs) be
detected at a distance? Following
newspaper speculation that the
banking crisis of 2008 was partly

caused by CEO hubris, this article analyses
the CEO letters to shareholders of a single
bank over ten years for evidence of hubris.
Following predictions that hubris increases
the longer individuals occupy positions of
power, the research examines whether
hubristic characteristics intensify over a
period of time. 

The word “hubris” originates from
ancient Greek mythology to describe the
“hamartia” or flaws in the rulers or
conquerors in Greek tragedy. It describes

excessive pride in individuals. The term has
been translated in modern times to describe
“exaggerated pride or self-confidence”, a
cognitive unconscious bias. 

Hubris is an important corporate issue to
study,  as extreme hubris may constitute a
risk to companies, their returns and their
reputations. Empirical studies have not
systematically documented the existence of
hubris in corporate narrative reports.  This
article takes concepts of hubris from the
clinical psychology literature and applies
them to discourses in CEO letters to
shareholders in annual reports. The research
comprises a longitudinal study of the
discretionary narrative disclosures in the
CEO letters to shareholders in eight annual
reports, benchmarked against disclosures in
the CEO letters to shareholders of the
previous and subsequent CEOs of the same
organisation.

The objective is to uncover whether a
deeper cognitive behavioural trait might
have contributed to the CEO’s strategy,
ultimately resulting in his nemesis, when he
resigned in the face of the bank’s collapse. 

CORPORATE REPORTS CAN
REVEAL CEO PERSONALITY
TRAITS
Corporate documents such as annual
reports, traditionally used for the purposes
of accountability, can reveal other potentially
useful insights into the executives to whom
investors have entrusted their wealth. 

In addition to the financial numbers in

audited financial statements, inferences can
be made by interpreting those numbers, and
from other qualitative approaches such as
close reading of corporate documents and
meetings with senior managers. Relatively
few parties have the opportunity for up-
close-and-personal meetings with senior
managers. Many authors, however, have
pointed to the value of analysing CEO
discourse such as disclosures in CEO letters
to shareholders.  These documents provide
a personal accountability narrative of
corporate CEOs, and also contain latent
meanings and signals.  Although CEO letters
to shareholders are used to present their
business to others, they can also be quite
revealing of firms and their executives. 
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METHODOLOGY
Content analysis is applied to the CEO
letters to shareholders of the Bank during
the years of tenure of the CEO using
proxies/linguistic markers of hubris. The
sample includes by way of benchmark one
year prior to the CEO’s appointment and
one year following his departure. This allows
a comparison of CEO letters to shareholders
before and after his tenure. Applying content
analysis facilitates an assessment of the extent
to which  hubris is evident for the CEO
under study and the preceding and
succeeding CEOs. 

Using the symptoms in Owen and
Davidson (2009), derived from the
American Psychiatric Association’s (2000)
Diagnostic and Statistical Manual, sentences
exhibiting narcissism are coded under 14

TABle 1:
frequencies of 14 symptoms of hubris

*one of the five unique characteristics of hubris (owen and davidson, 2009)

Symptom of hubris No. (%)
occurrences Rank

D Messianic manner of talking about current
activities and a tendency to exaltation 89 26.70% 1

F* A tendency to speak in the third person or
use the royal “we” 62 18.60% 2

H
Exaggerated self-belief, bordering on a
sense of omnipotence, in what they
personally can achieve

45 13.50% 3

G
Excessive confidence in the individual’s
own judgment and contempt for the advice
or criticism of others

31 9.30% 4

C A disproportionate concern with image and
presentation 28 8.50% 5

L* Restlessness, recklessness and impulsiveness 27 8.10% 6

B
A predisposition to take actions which seem
likely to cast the individual in a good light
in order to enhance image

21 6.30% 7

A
A narcissistic propensity to see their world
primarily as an arena in which to exercise
power and seek glory

18 5.40% 8

E*
An identification with the nation or
organisation to the extent that the individual
regards his outlook and interests as identical

11 3.30% 9

M*

A tendency to allow their “broad vision”,
about the moral rectitude of a proposed
course, to obviate the need to consider
practicality, cost or outcomes

1 0.30% 10

I

A belief that rather than being accountable
to the mundane court of colleagues or public
opinion, the court to which they answer is
history or God

0 0.00%

J* An unshakable belief that in that court they
will be vindicated 0 0.00%

K Loss of contact with reality; often associated
with progressive isolation 0 0.00%

N

Hubristic incompetence, where things go
wrong because too much self-confidence has
led the leader not to worry about the nuts
and bolts of policy

0 0.00%

333 100.00%

“huBrIS IS AN
ImporTANT

corporATe ISSue To
STudy, AS exTreme

huBrIS mAy
coNSTITuTe A rISk To

compANIeS, TheIr
reTurNS ANd TheIr

repuTATIoNS.”
symptoms of hubris.
RESULTS 
Each phrase in the CEO letters to
shareholders classified as narcissistic (a
precursor of hubris) was analysed under 14
symptoms of hubris. In cases where a
sentence did not meet a hubris symptom, it
was coded neutral. The majority of sentences
met at least one symptom of hubris, with
some sentences meeting up to four. There
were 46% of sentences meeting two
symptoms of hubris, followed by 41% of
sentences with three symptoms. Owen and
Davidson (2009) identify extreme hubristic
behaviour as a syndrome triggered by the
acquisition of power (e.g., becoming a CEO
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of a large organisation). In diagnosing hubris
syndrome, constituting a cluster of
symptoms, they look for three of the 14
symptoms of hubris, one of which should
be one of the five symptoms unique to
hubris. In 45% of sentences, there were three
or more symptoms of hubris present.

Table 1 categorises the 333 sentences
exhibiting hubris into the 14 symptoms,
labelled A to N. The most frequent symptom
of hubris is D at 26.7% – a messianic manner
of talking about current activities and a
tendency to exaltation. This was followed by
symptoms F and H, at 18.6% and 13.5%
respectively. Symptom F reinforces the
CEO’s dominance at the helm of the
company, while symptom H enunciates his
self belief in what he was doing. Four
symptoms of hubris (I, J, K and N) were not
found in any sentence. 

Figure 1 analyses hubris for Year -1 to Year
+1 and shows, as expected, that hubris

symptoms exhibited in CEO letters to
shareholders increased over time. The
symptoms were notably higher than the
benchmark predecessor CEO in  Year -1 and
successor CEO in  Year +1. The dramatic fall
in symptoms in  Year +1 is likely to reflect
not only a change in leadership but also the
collapse of the bank, the CEO’s departure
and the economic conditions caused by the
banking crisis.

Although the amount of narcissistic
sentences within the CEO letters to
shareholders meeting hubris symptoms
remained relatively constant throughout the
CEO’s tenure, the number of symptoms of
hubris increased as the years progressed,
albeit at a slower rate, as shown in Figure 1.
This is in line with prior research that shows
the longer the term of the position of power
the more pronounced becomes the hubris.
The reason for the slower rate of growth in
hubris towards the latter part of the CEO’s

tenure may be explained by looking at
external factors occurring at the time.
Analysis of press coverage of the CEO
attributed a greater amount of positive news
to the CEO in his earlier years. The media,
together with shareholders of the bank,
became more wary of the CEO’s intentions
in later years.

SUMMARY AND CONCLUSIONS
The influence of psychological character-
istics and behaviour of executives on
strategic decisions and organisational
outcomes has received greater attention in
the management literature in recent years.
Cognitive biases can have a potentially
detrimental effect on corporate perform-
ance if the executives exhibiting such
behaviours are left unchecked. CEOs of
large multinational corporations are highly
influential. Close reading of their discourses
can be revealing. Some parties such as
external auditors, large shareholders and
analysts may have direct behind-the-scenes
access to CEOs and can judge their
personality and behavior at close quarters.
Others, such as small investors and external
stakeholders, have to make inferences from
publicly available data. 

The article demonstrates the existence of
hubris symptoms in the CEO letters to
shareholders of one bank caught out badly
during the credit crisis of 2008. The results
point to hubris syndrome in the character
of the CEO. It is important that personality
considerations such as ego be taken into
account in the screening process for
potential CEOs. These symptoms might act
as a warning to boards of directors in relation
to the character traits they look for when
recruiting CEOs. 
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CEO Reports for Years Under Review

fIgure 1: 
hubris during ceo's tenure at the Bank

“IT IS ImporTANT ThAT perSoNAlITy
coNSIderATIoNS Such AS ego Be TAkeN INTo

AccouNT IN The ScreeNINg proceSS for
poTeNTIAl ceos.”


